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Community & Safety Committee Meeting


Date: Thursday 27h March 2025
Time: 18:30 
Location: Mossmorran Site, Cowdenbeath


Present:                  Councillor Alistair Bain, Convener - Fife Councillor (AB) 
                                Sarah Polspoel – ExxonMobil (SP)
                                David Fisher – SEPA (DF)
                                Emma Bradshaw - ExxonMobil (EB)
                                Stuart Neill – ExxonMobil (SN)
                                Toby Hamblin – ExxonMobil (TH)
                                Alex MacDonald - Burntisland Community Council (AMacD)
                                Kerry Myers - ExxonMobil (EB)
                                Peter Franklin - Dalgety Bay & Hillend Community Council (PF)
                                Councillor Julie MacDougall - Fife Councillor (JMacD)
                                Pauline McGeevor – Shell (PMcG)
                                Tyne Bradley – Shell (TB)
                                Paul McGowan – Lochgelly Community Council (PM)
Elaine Collins, Cardenden Community Development Forum (EC) 
	 	                     Eleanor Martin – Lumphinnans Community Council (EM) 
James Martin - Lumphinnans Community Council (JM) 
                                           
In attendance:         Nigel Kerr - Fife Council (NK) 
                                  Rob Bowditch – Fife Council (RB)

Apologies            Councillor David Barratt – Fife Councillor (DB) 
                             Gordon Black - Crossgates & Mossgreen Community Council (GB)
                             Kenny Bisset – Fife Council (KB) 



1. Apologies for Absence 

Noted

2. Declaration of Interest  

None

3. Minutes of Previous Meeting




Minutes accepted

4. Current Situation Reports 

4.1. Councillors 

Nothing to report

4.2. ExxonMobil Chemicals Ltd 





SN talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

Operations have now been present in Fife for 40 years, highlighted in a video shown to attendees. There are plans for celebrations, events and similar to take place throughout the anniversary year.

A single furnace was found to be emitting elevated levels of 02 into the atmosphere. SEPA were notified.

Three complaints were received in relation to an audible alarm on the evening of the 27th of January. This was a false alarm and there were no risks associated with it. An apology was offered for any disturbance caused.

The Enclosed Ground Flare has been proven to reduce disturbance to the local communities and the company is proud of their investment in it. Routine monitoring has identified that performance is not meeting the design specifications, therefore the unit will be taken offline for a period of around 7 weeks from the 5th of May.

Two new members have joined the team, Kerry Myers as a Community Affairs Advisor and Sarah Polspoel as a Process Manager.

MP Melanie Ward visited the site earlier this year and was given a tour of the facility.

The apprenticeship recruitment campaign closes on the 30th of March and it is hoped that a number of further applications will be submitted. The company is proud of their work in relation to this.

To celebrate Random Acts of Kindness Day, the team paid for people’s drinks / rolls / cakes at Bayne’s Family Bakers in Cowdenbeath. 

A donation of £3,300 was recently given to Nourish Support Centre, a local Fife charity.

Beath High School Cadets who may be looking to pursue a career in this industry have been provided with mentorship by members of the team. 

A number of Chemical Engineering students from the University of Edinburgh recently visited the site.

A donation of £10,000 was made to Beath High School, allowing them to create a coffee shop, helping to develop the young workforce. A further £6,000 in funding was provided to fund a second phase, the development of a portable unit, helping to build life skills.


Question (PM) – What was the root cause of the elevated O2 emissions?

Answer: It was a tolerance issue, levels of O2 and fuel need to be balanced to provide better combustion. 


Question (NK) – Are there any planned works during the 7 weeks when the Enclosed Ground Flare is offline?

Answer: There are no planned works, although there is always a remote possibility that flaring may be required, however Shell are providing access to theirs.


4.3. Shell UK Ltd




4.3.1. Operational 

TB talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:
Operations are safe and reliable. Two modules online and one off, but available on standby.

No safety incidents.

Operation of ground flares changed (Duty / Standby) to enable an equivalent reduction of in the region of 4,000 tonnes of carbon dioxide each year

Emergency response exercises undertaken, including two involving mock fire emergencies.

Slight increase in workforce with seven apprentices.



Question (PM) – Is the Duty / Standby normal operating procedure?

Answer – It is a change, but a standard change


Question (AB) – Was there a reason for the emergency fire exercise?

Answer – It’s a good learning exercise, and good for all duty rota teams to experience one which is why it was repeated



4.3.2. Community

PMcG talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

Two community notices issued. One in November in relation to a steam outage and the other in March inviting members of the community to the annual Fife Family Fun Day event.

A complaint was received in relation to water pressure, relating to a burst water main which was repaired by Scottish Water.

An enquiry was received in January regarding flaring, however after investigation it was found that this did not take place at Fife NGL.

In March a flaring complaint was made to SEPA. Upon investigation it appeared that this may have been part of routine operations and feedback was provided.

Three notifications were received of tree damage at Braefoot Bay. The land management team dealt with these complaints.

Someone requested permission to fly their drone over Braefoot Bay. The request was declined however the person still launched their drone.

Shell UK is in a partnership with UK Cycling and representatives recently came to the site.

Two school pupils undertook work placements for a week.

Annual charity awards took place in January, with teams selected – The Tuesday club (Aberdour Day Care). The Pars Foundation and Aberlour Childrens Charity. 

In February a geography student from Glasgow University undertook a work placement

In March a group of pupils from Lochgelly High School visited for a tour of the site.

Currently moving to a new grants / donation’s portal, hopefully up and running in April 2025. Once live, applications can be made.



Question (AMacD) – Any feedback on the January flaring?

Answer – Not linked to operations at Shell. Likely linked to alarm complaint at ExxonMobil, and steam release, no significant flaring.


Question (AMacD) – Would it be possible to observe an exercise as previously this happened?

Answer – Will consider the request and respond

PM – Previous exercise undertaken by Resilience team


Question (AB) If people are not on the mailing list how do they know how to get in touch?

Answer – If the request is not urgent – Pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com

If the matter is urgent, contact the Gatehouse at Shell Fife NGL +44 (0)1383 611333 or at Braefoot Bay Marine Terminal +44 (0)1383 892123.


Question (AB) – Can drones be stopped from flying over the site?

Answer – Investigations are ongoing with Security and Health and Safety involved.


4.4. SEPA 




DF talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

Maintaining the Mossmorran Hub website.

Inspections:

FEP 
· Joint inspection with HSE in December. 
· Quarterly meetings regarding reducing nitrogen dioxide emissions
· COMAH inspection in February relating to Climate
· Continue with work looking at Ground Flare, drainage etc.
· 2024 data returns received.

FNGL
· Ground Flare inspection took place in September and switch to single Ground Flare processed in November
· Winter inspection took place in November
· COMAH safety report pre-receipt meeting took place with HSE in November

Braefoot Bay
· Data received and review complete.

Attended November site exercise.
 
Four complaints received:
· General flaring complaint
· Steam complaint
· Complaint regarding alarm noise, as previously discussed
· FNGL Ground Flare visibility which was investigated 

SEPA continue to operate two continuous noise monitoring stations. A member of the public has requested data from the noise monitors.
Real time Air Quality monitoring data continues to be available on the SEPA website. Total VOC data isn’t on the website currently but do have the data and will be made available.


Question (PM) – Any noticeable findings from inspections?

Answer – Joint inspection with HSE checked various parts of site and looked at a multi-year fixing programme. Nitrogen Dioxide reduction project is progressing. Starting baseline work in relation to Climate Change adaptation. Works underway to make Ground Flare safe for the next 10 years. Shell drone survey footage of Ground Flare viewed.


4.5 Update on Expert Advisory Groups 




NK talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

The Independent Air Quality Report for 2023 is almost ready and will be sent out. Still trying to catch up post Covid, and to pick up the pace to get back on track. A number of requests have been made for information.

Air Quality group to meet after release of 2023 report to discuss 2024 report.

Noise / Vibration / Light group haven’t met as there have been no complaints / issues

There hasn’t been a need for the Communications group to meet.

General Annual report to go to Fife Council Scrutiny on the 27th of May. A request was made for flaring data for 2024 to be included, both planned and unplanned.


Question (TB) – Just looking for the number of flaring events?

Answer – Yes, just the number


Question (PM) – Can you clarify if this is planned and unplanned?

Answer – Yes, this is the number of planned and unplanned


5. Any Other Business

AMacD has stepped down from Burntisland Community Council may be replaced at future meetings

PF raised the matter of flight paths to / from Edinburgh Airport, and the potential for flight paths to go over the site.

AB and NK advised that there is a consultation process ongoing regarding flight paths to / from Edinburgh Airport and this can be a lengthy process. Likely to be outside of the Terms of Reference of this group, however, can provide updates if any relevant information. 

6. Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Thursday 29th May 2025 in City Chambers Dunfermline.

Meeting dates for the year: 
28th August 2025 
27th November 2025 
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Community & Safety Committee Meeting COUNCTITL

Date: 28" November 2024

Time: 18:30

Location: City Chambers Dunfermline

Present:

In attendance:

Secretariat:

Apologies:

Councillor Alistair Bain, Convener - Fife Councillor (AB)

Elaine Collins, Cardenden Community Development Forum (EC)
Lindsay Scott, Cardenden Community Council (LS)

Peter Franklin - Dalgety Bay & Hillend Community Council (PF)
Eleanor Martin — Lumphinnans Community Council (EM)
James Martin - Lumphinnans Community Council (JM)

Stuart Neill — ExxonMobil (SN)

Emma Bradshaw - ExxonMobil (EB)

Pauline McGeevor — Shell (PMcG)

David Fisher — SEPA (DF)

Tyne Bradley — Shell (TB)

Paul McGowan — Lochgelly Community Council (PM)

Nigel Kerr - Fife Council (NK)
Kenny Bisset — Fife Council (KB)

Morag Paterson, Fife Council

Toby Hamblin — ExxonMobil (TH)

Councillor Julie MacDougall - Fife Councillor (JMacD)
Cowdenbeath Community Council

Councillor David Barratt — Fife Councillor (DB)

Gordon Black - Crossgates & Mossgreen Community Council (GB)
Alex MacDonald - Burntisland Community Council (AMacD)

1. Apologies for Absence

Noted.

2. Declaration of Interest

None.

3.  Minutes of Previous Meeting

Minutes accepted.

4. Current Situation Reports

4.1 Councillors

Nothing to report.





4.2 ExxonMobil Chemicals Ltd

SN talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

ExxonMobil Liaison
Committee Report N

421 Operations
Enclosed Ground Flare (EGF) engineering assessment

As detailed in the prior Liaison Committee update, the EGF has proven to significantly
reduce disturbance to local communities compared to our elevated flare.

The unit itself is a new design and the only one of its kind and size currently operating in
Europe. As with many new designs, our monitoring identified areas where performance
is not meeting the agreed design specifications requiring a short ‘pit stop’ to determine
the scope of work. During the outage we utilised the neighbouring ground flares a the
Shell NGL plant to minimise community impact.

This ‘pit stop’ was successfully completed ahead of schedule, with no community impact,
and we are continuing to work with the manufacturer of the unit to engineer the
necessary improvements. We have subsequently shared our findings with other
operators to help them maximise this best available technology. These findings have
also been discussed and shared with SEPA.

Short Use of EGF — 26 October

On the evening of 26 October, to allow for safely manage an unplanned increase in
feedstock via the FNGL site, we diverted this excess ethane gas to the EGF. This was a
short, transient event lasting just six minutes.

The EGF unit is designed to help us safely manage just such a requirement, ensuring we
do not have to deploy our elevated flare and minimising potential community disturbance.

Due to the unplanned nature, combined with the very short duration, we did not issue
any advisory communications.

New Emergency Response Vehicle for FEP and Braefoot Bay

With four decades of safe operations behind us at FEP, our commitment to invest, train
and prepare ensures we remain ready to respond to any event.

We have further improved our onsite fire-fighting capabilities with the addition of a state-
of-theart response vehicle, bolstering our existing technology and mutual aid
arrangements with Scottish Fire and Rescue Service.

This ensures we have the best possible response standing ready for both our FEP and
Braefoot Bay sites.

Built by Emergency One Group Ltd right here in Scotland, we are equally proud to
support home grown skills and businesses.

Visit by Dr Alasdair Allan, Scottish Government Minister for Climate Action

Meeting the growing demand for ethylene while lowering emissions were the focus of our
discussion during the Minister’s recent visit to FEP.





We explored the potential for investment in decarbonisation technology that will help to
protect and grow the skilled jobs, and economic contribution, that FEP has made in Fife
for almost 40 years.

We heard how the Scottish Government is pressing the case with counterparts in
Westminster for the advancement of The Acorn Project and associated Hydrogen
projects, and we remain committed to playing our part.

We believe FEP can have a long term future in Scotland with lower emissions technology
at the heart of a just transition for the site.

42.2 Employment
Real jobs, real skills

For the first time ever, we captured around half of our combined ExxonMobil and
contractor team together in one image

We are proud that for almost 40 years we have provided a large number of skilled, high
value jobs and contributed directly to the Fife local economy.

So, what does it take to safely produce up to 800,000 tonnes of ethylene every year?
500 skilled staff and contractors

70+ qualified engineers

100+ different skills

40 years of apprentices

17 contracting companies

120 supply chain companies

4.2.3 Supporting Our Communities
Building Bridges in the Community

In response to an appeal from Cardenden Community Council and the Ramblers
Scotland Fife Access Forum, we have restored two local bridges, which form a valued
route for local walkers.

The dedication, skills and teamwork from ExxonMobil staff and valued contractors from
Bilfinger UK and Kaefer UK & Ireland ensured the results matched the exceptional
workmanship of an FEP team that built the original bridges over 25 years ago. Total
project represented a £10k+ investment in our community.

Safety is at the heart of everything we do, and this bridge restoration is no different. We
look forward to welcoming many community members to enjoy the newly restored
bridges on their walks.

Inspiring STEM

We have donated £50,000 to enhance future STEM talent across 20 local schools by
supporting the purchase of equipment and learning aids.





This contribution is part off our long-standing commitment to provide financial and skills
support to benefit learning experiences, inspire the next generation of innovators, and
help students apply their knowledge to real-life situations.

Stepping up when the community needs us

Following a malicious fire that caused damage and the loss of all toys at Lumphinnans
Primary School, we stepped up to offer help. Our team and contractors proudly came
together to donate hundreds of toys to pupils affected by this unfortunate event.

Developing the Young Workforce

We are pleased to have made a £10,000 donation to Beath High School to launch a
coffee shop initiative, that will provide hands on experience to support a Barista Level 5
vocational qualification. Working with DYW Fife, the initiative will also help develop self-
confidence and interpersonal skills required in the world of work. Our funding enabled the
purchase of all equipment and materials to get the project off the ground.

4.3 Shell UK Ltd

Tyne (TB) — talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

Mossmorran
Commitee Report Fi

4.3.1 Safety and Environmental

Operational update - Fife NGL continued a steady period of operation this reporting
period. In August the first of three mini modular outages to enhance our safety systems
onsite. This work was successfully completed and there are plans in place to replicate
the work on the other two modules in November. We are continuing our program of
steam outages to enhance and improve our steam pipelines across systems. The latest
short outage commenced on Monday 18 November and is set to run for five days. A
community notice was issued and SEPA were informed.

Process and personal safety - There were no process or personal safety incidents
recorded in the period since the last report. There was one Health & Safety Executive
inspection in August which was a mechanical inspection on the floating roof tanks.
There were no actions as a result. There were two SEPA inspections - one in
September focused on the ground flares, and one in November in relation to
winterisation.

Environmental - SEPA have issued the site with a PPC permit variation covering a
number of areas, including a change to the definition of major flaring at our site to make
it more consistent with similar oil/gas and petrochemical sites. All instances of major
flaring will be reported to SEPA in accordance with this definition - flaring of 15 tonnes
or more for a continuous period of 60 minutes or more, and the requirements of our
permit. This is likely to be an infrequent event for our site.





4.3.2 Emergency Reponse Exercises

Two emergency response exercises have been completed since the last report, both

covering low likelihood scenarios at Mossmorran. The first was an exercise scenario

related to a fire in the control room basement involving several casualties. The other

exercise scenario related to a reported gas release on a propane storage tank and its
associated pipework. Emergency planning exercises take place every month (usually
the second Thursday), and cover a multitude of scenarios throughout the year.

4.3.3 Workforce

Shell Employees 62; Contractors 173; Apprentices 7 Total 242

4.3.4 Site Visits

We were invited to attend a meeting at FEP in September with the Climate Action
Minister, Dr Alasdair Allan. Discussions about operations, workforce, skills and the
Scottish Government Just Transition for Mossmorran took place.

Annabelle Ewing MSP was invited to FNGL in November and was introduced to Tyne
Bradley (Plant Manager), conversations about our operations and community took
place.

4.3.5 Community Notices and Feedback
Community notices
One community notice was issued in November relating to a steam outage at site to

allow maintenance work to be carried out.

Community notices can be read in full on the ‘Community Notices’ tab of the plant
website: https://www.shell.co.uk/about-us/projects-and-sites/shell-fife-ngl/contact.html

Feedback

A complaint from a community group was received about accessing community grant
funding via the Benevity system and how they found it difficult to access. The
Community Liaison Officer (CLO) engaged with the group to guide them on to the next
steps.

There was a request from a resident about overgrown trees near their home which is
close to Braefoot Bay. The CLO engaged our land management agency to carry out
some maintenance on the trees.

There was a request for information from Fife Council and SEPA about ground flaring
at site. We were able to confirm we were not flaring at the time specified and reported
this back to Fife Council and SEPA.

A reminder of how to make a complaint directly to Shell regarding Shell Fife NGL.
If you have a complaint or some feedback for us, and your request is not urgent, then
please email pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com.






If you need to contact Shell urgently, then please phone the Gatehouse at Shell Fife
NGL +44 (0)1383 611333 or the Gatehouse at Braefoot Bay Marine Terminal +44 (0)
1383 892123.

4.3.6 Social Investment and Events

In September a 40t Anniversary event was held to celebrate forty years of operation at
the Fife NGL plant. It was a fantastic opportunity to celebrate the milestone with
colleagues from across the site.

We attended the Stemovator Teacher Awards in September at Edinburgh Napier
University. Teachers were recognised for their contributions to STEM education within
their respective schools.

We visited the Community Trade Hub (CTH) in Buckhaven in October and met with
some of their trainees and team members. Shell UK’s downstream business launched
a community giving initiative earlier this year and CTH were successful in accessing
funding of up to £10,000 through the scheme. The funding will be used to deliver SQA
qualifications to young people who are at risk of disengaging from mainstream
education.

We are delighted that our apprentice, Rachel Newbigging has been awarded College
Apprentice of the Year.

We are delighted to fund Learning through Football for a second year. The programe,
delivered by Cowden in the Community offers 16 local primary schools access to a free
six-week block of football and lifeskills training.

4.3.7 2024 social investment calendar overview

November -We visited the Girls in Energy class at Levenmouth Campus and we are
visiting a local primary school who are taking part in Learning through Football later this
month

September - Learning commenced at Energy Transition Skill Hub with 250 people
engaged in Shell UK funded courses

August - Learning through Football started its second year of delivery

June - STEMovators Fife & Tayside Celebration event Career Ready pupil internships
May - Fife Family Fun Day

March - Girls in Energy visit to Fife NGL, Mossmorran

February - Energy Transition Skills Hub launched (Fife College) Career Ready pupil
visit to site

January - DYW Fife Board visit to sit

4.3.8 Grants, Donations and Support

Grants — there are two separate grants available:





Shell Community Kindness Grant - This long running programme allows Shell
employees and pensioners to apply for grants to support the charities and community
groups near our operations in Aberdeen, Mossmorran, St Fergus, and Bacton.
Applications can be made for up to £350.

Community Grants - Grants of up to £1,000 are available to support charities and
community groups near our operations in Aberdeen, Mossmorran, St Fergus, and
Bacton. These grants can be applied for by an external charity or community group.

Shell Community Grants — 2024

We aim to have strong ties with, and benefit, the communities where we work. We
support communities near to our UK operations through activities that aim to meet
community needs or address issues, often based on their suggestions.

Fife NGL Community Grants 2024

* Lochgelly Gala

* YMCA

* Kinghorn Gala

» Cowdenbeath Gala

* LADAMA

« Beath High School Equity Project

* Home Start

* Scots Verse (Burntisland Community Council)

» Dunfermline & West Fife Bee Keeping Association

If you have a community group who would like to make an application for support,
please contact Pauline McGeevor on Pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com or make an
application on our website here.

4.3.9 Ongoing Social Investment
Shell UK supports a number of community development and STEM education

programmes, which are summarised below. For more information, please click here to
visit our website or contact Mairi McKay at mairi.mckay@shell.com.

Scotland & fenceline programmes

Skills Transition programme - The UK needs to grow its workforce and develop the
skills required to make its net-zero economy a reality. That's why Shell UK has
developed its SkillsTransition programme, which aims to help 15,000 people into jobs
with a focus on the energy transition by 2035. We want as many people as possible to
benefit from the energy system of the future, so that the transition is an opportunity for
everyone.

The Energy Transition Skills Hub at Fife College, in Scotland, supported by Shell UK,
once built, will offer a new immersive NanoGrid Learning Environment within the
college campus, which will offer a broad range of skills to students training for
opportunities within energy sectors.

Shell UK Girls in Energy - A one-year course specifically designed to encourage young
women to engage in STEM subjects and to consider a career in the global energy
sector as it transitions towards net zero. It is for 14 to 17-year-olds, sponsored by Shell





UK and delivered in partnership with Fife College and NESCol in Aberdeen and
Aberdeenshire.

STEMovators (previously Young Engineers and Science Clubs) - The programme
supports learners and their teachers with a range of innovative STEM projects,
developed with industry partners, including CCS in a Box and Climate Smarter. The
interdisciplinary projects — accompanied by resource kits and teacher CPD courses —
support teachers to tackle challenging STEM concepts through engaging activities;
while supporting pupils to develop valuable skills and knowledge; to encourage uptake
in STEM subjects and careers.

Shell Twilight — There are sessions running in Lochgelly. Shell Twilight is a national
programme delivered by Scottish Sports Futures which provides multi-sports sessions
infused with education and life-skills. Sessions are free for 11 to 21 year olds.
https://scottishsportsfutures.org.uk/shell-twilight/

Cowden in the Community - Using football as the vehicle and tool in both the classroom
and activity sessions, pupils improve on important life-skills such as leadership,
resilience, respect and improve their confidence. The ‘Learning Through Football’ six-
week programme is being delivered to primary schools in Cowdenbeath, Kelty,
Lochgelly, Benarty/Ballingry and Cardenden.

44 SEPA
DF talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

Mossmorran and
Braefoot Bay Commt

4.4.1 Mossmorran Hub:

Refreshed website link here: Mossmorran | Beta | SEPA | Scottish Environment
Protection Agency

The website is updated regularly and the inspection from the last quarter is available.

Ground flaring, maintenance being looked at and the next inspection is due in February
2025.

4.4.2 Inspections:

FEP
- Project to reduce nitrogen dioxide emissions — quarterly meetings (latest in
November 2024).
- Ground flare incident follow up inspection completed in August 2024.
- Maintenance Inspection completed end November 2024.
- Forthcoming COMAH Inspection on Climate Change Adaptation planned for
February 2025.

FNGL

- New ground flare quarterly progress meetings next in one is December 2024





- Existing ground flares maintenance inspection completed in September 2024.

- Response to planning application for new ground flare provided to Fife Council
(Nov 2024).

- Change to use of single ground flare for routine operation processed (Nov
2024).

- Winterisation inspection completed in November 2024.

- COMAH Safety Report pre-receipt meeting attended with HSE in November
2024.

Braefoot Bay

-  FNGL COMAH Safety Report received in November 2024 and review ongoing.

4.4.3 Complaints since last update (24 August to 21 November) — Total 4, these
were general flaring complaints.

4.4.4 Noise Monitoring - SEPA continue to operate two continuous noise monitoring
stations, one at the Lochgelly water tower and the other on farmland
immediately north of the Mossmorran complex.

4.4.5 Air monitoring and website The SEPA monitoring network data continues to
be available in near real time to the public at: Mossmorran Air Quality Network

(sepa.org.uk)

Successful repairs to monitors completed to restore complete coverage.

The VOC data will be available shortly and backdated to Jan 2023.

4.5 Update on Expert Advisory Groups

KB talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:

Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Expert Advisory Group on Air Quality

The Independent Air Quality Report for 2023 is being produced with an expected
completion date of the end of this calendar year. Once finalised then this report will be
circulated with an elected members briefing note. This will also be accompanied by a
two-sided leaflet summarising the content of the report in a non-technical format. These
documents will be made available on the dedicated Fife Council Mossmorran and
Braefoot Bay web pages.

Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Expert Advisory Group on Noise, Vibration and
Light

It was agreed at a previous Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Community and Safety
Committee that meetings of this Group would only be as/when required given the
relatively small number of complaints now received regarding Mossmorran and Braefoot
Bay facilities. Any issues could be raised at the Community and Safety Committee and
dealt with as a task and finish project.





Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Expert Advisory Group on Communications

It was agreed at a previous Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Community and Safety
Committee that meetings of this Group would only be as/when required given the
relatively small number of complaints/concerns now received regarding Mossmorran and
Braefoot Bay facilities. Any issues could be raised at the Community and Safety
Committee and dealt with as a task and finish project.

The non-technical content of the MMBB Independent Air Quality Annual Report has also
been agreed with this Group.

Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Progress Report 2023 & 2024

KB attended Environment, Transportation and Climate Change Scrutiny =~ Committee on
34 September 2024. The Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Progress
Report 2023 was accepted, and KB then presented to South West Fife Area,
Cowdenbeath and Kirkcaldy Area Committees this September for noting. In general, the
report was well received in particular the dramatic reduction in number of complaints. A
Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Progress Report 2024 report is to be
submitted to the above Scrutiny Committee in Spring 2025. This to include number of
flaring incidents at MMBB facilities and reasons for this as requested by Cowdenbeath
Area Committee.

NK informed that reports were out of sync due to covid and wants to pull them all
together and asked to try and get reports sooner, he acknowledges that everyone is busy
and discussions can be made around this.

Any Other Business

Elaine Collins, Cardenden Community Development Forum and Cardenden Walking
Club wanted to thank Exxonmobile for their contribution

At Liaison meeting in May 2024 Elaine mentioned that when Mossmoran was first
established they gifted two wooden bridges which they installed on an ancient right of
way ..." the Old North Road. They had faired well but had now collapsed as the wood
was now rotten. She asked if there would be any consideration by the group of replacing
these. Stuart Neil immediately intimated that ExxonMobil would be very interested and
would scope the task. True to their word this was done in late summer by a site visit by
several engineers and an agreed plan of action was formulated.

Amazingly the bridges were installed in October 2024 by a brilliant team from
Exxonmobil and linked companies. They worked relentlessly from 7am till 4pm and the
results were outstanding. Two new bridges of composite anti-slip material were used in
the build which looks stunning. Huge thanks to all involved.

The Forum and Walking Club are hopeful that there may be a Phase 2 to the project
which would include installing some more route markers and tidying up the Right of Way
which is a wee bit narrow in parts.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on 27t March 2025, City Chambers, Dunfermline.





Meeting dates for the year:

29t May 2025
28" August 2025
27" November 2025
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40 Years in Fife

Since 1985, we have stood as one of Europe’s leading manufacturers of ethylene, a chemical that
touches our lives every day.

We have created hundreds of skilled jobs, made a major contribution to Fife’s economy, supported
community causes, and put Scotland at the heart of a global value chain.

During our anniversary year, we will be celebrating with events, stories and community contributions.

As we reflect on our proud history in the Kingdom, we also look ahead to the future, ensuring that our
legacy continues to drive progress for years to come.

YEARS

IN FIFE





Operations

Furnace O2 Elevation

Whilst conducting routine stack emissions testing, we identified that a single furnace was emitting
marginally higher oxygen than the site permit limit. Upon discovery, we carried out a technical
investigation, which revealed that a furnace component was not performing as expected. We are
currently working to resolve this. SEPA were notified of the elevation and agree that these higher
oxygen measurements indicate that our furnace is operating at lower efficiency but are not an
environmental concern.

Complaints/Enquiries

The site received three complaints regarding an audible alarm on the evening of 27th January. The
alarm was a localized sounder specific to a single piece of equipment. Our team followed all standards
and protocols for this technical issue, and there was no risk to staff or the local community at any time.
Our site operations continued as normal throughout. We apologise for any disturbance that the
sounder may have caused.

Enclosed Ground Flare (EGF) Update

As detailed in the previous Liaison Committee updates, the EGF has proven to significantly reduce
disturbance to local communities compared to our elevated flare. As with many new designs, our
monitoring identified areas where performance is not meeting the agreed design specifications. To
address this, we will be taking the unit offline from 5 May for a period of around seven weeks to
address these design issues. During this time, we will have full access to the neighbouring ground flares
at the Shell NGL plant should they be required.






New Faces

We are delighted to welcome Kerry Myers as our new Community
Affairs Advisor who joined the team in January. With extensive
experience supporting businesses across Fife, Kerry brings valuable
insight and expertise to the role. She will be supporting our external
communications while also leading on community engagement and
education initiatives. We look forward to the positive impact she will
make in strengthening our community connections.

We are also delighted to welcome Sarah Polspoel as our new Process
Manager and member of the Leadership Team. Sarah has worked with
ExxonMobil for over 12 years. She started in our Antwerp Polymers plant
in Belgium, and joins us from our Rotterdam Refinery in Holland. In her
role as Process Manager she is responsible for a safe, reliable and
competitive operation in our Fife facility, and enabling our future in the
energy transition.

Sarah replaces John McGuffin who has taken up the role of Maintenance
Manager here at FEP.






Operations
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Visit by Melanie Ward, MP

We were delighted to welcome Melanie Ward, Member of Parliament for Cowdenbeath and Kirkcaldy to
FEP.

During a tour of our facility we discussed a range of opportunities and challenges facing the chemicals
sector and also talked about jobs and skills to support local communities in the future.
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Employment

Apprenticeship Recruitment 2025

Our apprenticeship recruitment campaign remains open.

Apprentices will have the chance to work in key disciplines - instrumentation, analyser and machinery -
each playing a vital role every day in the operation of the site.

From senior leaders and supervisors to skilled technicians, planners and subject matter experts, a quarter of
our experienced team found their futures through an apprenticeship at FEP.

Full details of how to apply can be found on our website and the closing date for applications is 30th March.
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APPLY TODAY

Applications are live for the ExxonMobil Fife jobs.exxonmobil.com

apprenticeship programme - starting August 2025 Search ‘Apprentices Fife’





Supporting
our
community

To celebrate Random Act of Kindness
Day, our team stepped out into the
community to surprise customers with
free bakery treats at Bayne’s the Family
Bakers in Cowdenbeath.

It was a great opportunity to give back, ¥
brighten someone’s day and supporta &5+
much-loved local business.

A small gesture, but one we hope
brightened people’s day.

Proud to Give Back

Our recent donation of £3,300 to Nourish Support
Centre, a local Fife charity supporting families with
additional needs was made possible thanks to our
Maintenance Team and partner Altrad.

They worked together to complete 49,000 hours of
work on a key maintenance project with zero injuries.

The team were invited along to the charity to learn more
about the amazing work they do in supporting families
who have children with disabilities.






Supporting
our
community

Inspiring STEM

We recognize the important role that industry plays in
inspiring the next generation to engage with STEM
projects.

That’s why members of our team were delighted to .
provide mentorship to Beath High School as part of the
Industrial Cadets Programme.

By providing the students with an insight into our
operations, we brought textbook concepts to life,
demonstrating how classroom theories are applied in
industrial settings.

Building Links with Education

We also welcomed a group of 2™ Year
Chemical Engineering students from the
University of Edinburgh.

The students were able to get a closer look
at the technology to understand how
theory translates to practical execution on
an industrial scale.

It was also an opportunity for our own
Chemical Engineers to share their career
paths and advice.






Supporting
our
community

e

Developing the Young Workforce

Further to our initial £10,000 donation to Beath High School to launch a coffee shop initiative,
we provided further funding of £6000 to develop a portable unit that will allow students to
attend events in the community .

And, we were delighted to welcome the students to FEP for their first outing.

They were able to showcase their skills, serving over 50 colleagues with coffee and their home-
made cakes and pastries - these always go down well with our team.

Through the FEP-funded Barista course, these talented students have gained hands-on training,
leading to a Level 5 Barista qualification - building confidence, employability, and real-world
experience in a key sector.

With business breakfasts connecting them to local employers as part of The Scottish
Government’s Young Person’s Guarantee, their futures are looking bright.
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Ongoing social investment

About us

The ‘Mossmorran complex” in Fife includes two plants operated by two separate companies: the Fife
NGL plant operated by Shell U.K. Ltd. and the Fife Ethylene Plant operated by ExxonMobil. The Shell
Fife NGL Plant is operated 24/7 all year round in a system of critical national infrastructure that
transports, processes and distributes gas from the North Sea (UK & Norway), enabling about 20% of
UK gas supply. The plant helps meet industry and domestic power needs every day and provides

feedstock to manufacture a wide range of household products in Scotland and the UK.
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1. Safety and environment

Operational update
Fife NGL continued a steady period of operation during this reporting period. We continue to
operate with two modules online and one available on standby. This strategy has allowed us to

carry out some key maintenance work without impacting plant availability.

Process and personal safety

There were no reportable personal or process safety incidents in this reporting period.

Environmental
We reviewed the draft 2023 Mossmorran & Braefoot Bay Independent Air Quality Report and

Summary Report and have submitted our final comments.

Shell has a target to become a netzero emissions energy business by 2050. And as part of our
carbon reduction aims at site, we recently changed the operating mode of our ground flares to

save 3,500 tonnes of carbon dioxide each year.

2. Emergency Response Exercises

November - we held one emergency response exercise at Braefoot Bay. The scenario played out
the threat of devices being planted at site and we were supported by Police Scotland for the

exercise.

We also took part in a Control of Major Accident Hazards (COMAH) Domino exercise that was
arranged by ExxonMobil at Mossmorran. The event involved all key stakeholders as per the
COMAH requirements.

December - we held one emergency response exercise at Mossmorran. The practice scenario
related to people missing in action during a fire emergency on the gasoline tank.

January - we did not hold an exercise in January.

February - we repeated the same fire emergency exercise from December 2024.
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3. Fife NGL activities
NGL processed (tonnes)

November December January February
NGL Processing 194,518 188,036 178,937 154,589
Planned 206,416 195,280 158,608 146,949
Average/Day 6,484 6,066 5,772 5,521
4. Braefoot Bay activities
Shipping (number of vessels)
November December January February
Propane 2 | 2 1
Butane 2 | 2 |
Propane/Butane 0 1 1 0
Gasoline 4 3 3 2
Total 8 6 8 4
5. Workforce
Shell UK 62
Contractors 162
Apprentices/Trainees | 7
Total 231






Shell Fife NGL Community & Safety Liaison Committee Report

6. Community notices and feedback

Community notices
e We issued two community notices in this reporting period. One in November relating to a
steam outage at site to allow maintenance work to be carried out. The other in March

inviting community members to our annual Fife Family Fun Day event, taking place on

Saturday 26 April at Beath High School.

Our community notices can be read in full on the ‘Community Notices’ tab of the plant website:

https://www.shell.co.uk/about-us/projects-and-sites/shell-fife-ngl/contact.html

Feedback

We received three complaints during this reporting period.

o One related to a burst water main, Scottish Water carried out the repair to rectify the issue
and feedback was given to the complainant.

o We received a flaring complaint in January, following an investigation it was found the flaring
did not take place at Fife NGL and feedback was given.

 In March, SEPA notified us of a ground flaring complaint. Our investigation found that the
flaring occurred during routine preparations to bring a module online, involving the emptying
and filling of a compressor, which led to routing low levels of hydrocarbons to the ground
flare. We aim to avoid and minimise flaring as we recognise it may be an inconvenience to

neighbours in the local community.

We received three notifications of tree damage near our Braefoot Bay operation following Storm
Eowyn. We instructed our land management agent to carry out a survey and make safe any

impacted areas.

There was an in-person request to fly a drone over Braefoot Bay. With safety being our main priority,

we asked them not to fly over the site, however they launched the drone and left after a short flight.

If you have a complaint or some feedback for us, and your request is not urgent, then please email
pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com. If you need to contact Shell urgently, then please phone the Gatehouse

at Shell Fife NGL +44 (0)1383 611333o0r at Braefoot Bay Marine Terminal +44 (0) 1383 892123.
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7. Social Investment, events and site visits

December

and innovation, widening access to cycling and
B occelerating decarbonisation efforts. In December we
hosted the GB BMX Team Mechanic at site, he met our

keen cyclists from across the site and gave them hints and

tips on how to maintain their own bikes to maximise
performance. We also took the opportunity to promote cycling and the bike to work scheme to

non-cyclists. Find out more about our partnership here https://www.shell.co.uk/about-

us/sustainability/british-cycling.html

Viewforth High School placements - we hosted two pupils from Viewforth High School on work
placement for a week. They spent time with our maintenance, instrument and electrical teams as well

as operations. Following the placement, we received a thank you email from one of the pupils saying:

I particularly liked working with the instrument team. | feel that this is a career path | would like to

pursue. | loved it/

Each year site staff
nominate charities that they
- are passionate about to
receive a donation from the
charity fund. The fund
accumulates each month

and recognises excellent

performance in HSSE. This
year’s pot totalled £10,000 and the chosen charities were, The Tuesday Club (Aberdour Day Care),
The Pars Foundation and Aberlour Children’s Charity.



https://www.shell.co.uk/about-us/sustainability/british-cycling.html

https://www.shell.co.uk/about-us/sustainability/british-cycling.html
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February

We hosted a geography student from Glasgow University
on a work placement. She spent time at the site as well as
shadowing our Community Liaison Officer. She visited some
partner organisations delivering Shell UK sponsored
programmes in the area including Fife College and Cowden

in the Community.

March

We hosted a group of S3 pupils from Lochgelly High School for a tour of the site during Scottish

Apprenticeship week. The pupils met the Plant Manager, learned about our processes and took a tour

with our colleagues.

2025 Social Investment & Community calendar overview
January - FNGL Charity Awards
February - Student placement

March - Visit to St Jospeh’s RC Primary School and we hosted Lochgelly High School
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8. Grants and donations

Community Grants of up to £1,000 are available to support charities and community groups near
our operations in Aberdeen, Mossmorran, St Fergus, and Bacton. These grants can be applied for

by an external charity or community group.

We are currently transitioning to a new grant distribution platform and hope it will be available in
April 2025. In the meantime, please reach out to Pauline McGeevor, Community Liaison Officer

on Pauline.mcaeevor@shell.com for more information.

9. Ongoing Social Investment

Shell UK supports a number of community and STEM education programmes across the country.

Our Fife NGL fenceline programmes are summarised below.

SkillsTransition - The UK needs to grow its workforce and develop the skills required to make its net-
zero economy a reality. That's why Shell UK has developed its SkillsTransition programme, which
aims to help 15,000 people into jobs with a focus on the energy transition by 2035. We want as
many people as possible to benefit from the energy system of the future, so that the transition is an
opportunity for everyone. The Energy Transition Skills Hub at Fife College, offers an immersive
learning experience within the college campus. It offers a broad range of skills to students training

for opportunities within energy sectors.

Shell UK Girls in Energy - A one-year course specifically designed to encourage young women to
engage in STEM subjects and to consider a career in the global energy sector as it transitions
towards net zero. It is for 14 to 17-year-olds, sponsored by Shell UK and delivered in partnership
with Fife College and NESCol in Aberdeen and Aberdeenshire.

STEMovators (previously Young Engineers and Science Clubs) - The programme supports learners
and their teachers with a range of innovative STEM projects, developed with industry partners,
including CCS in a Box and Climate Smarter. The interdisciplinary projects - accompanied by
resource kits and teacher CPD courses - support teachers to tackle challenging STEM concepts
through engaging activities; while supporting pupils to develop valuable skills and knowledge; to

encourage uptake in STEM subjects and careers.



mailto:Pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com
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Shell Twilight - We have sessions running in Lochgelly. Shell Twilight is a national programme
delivered by Scottish Sports Futures which provides multi-sports sessions infused with education

and life-skills. Sessions are free for 11- to 21-year-olds. https://scottishsportsfutures.org.uk/shell-

twilight/

Cowden in the Community - Using football as the vehicle and tool in both the classroom and
activity sessions, pupils improve on important life-skills such as leadership, resilience, respect and
improve their confidence. The ‘Learning Through Football” six-week programme is being delivered

to primary schools in Cowdenbeath, Kelty, Lochgelly, Benarty/Ballingry and Cardenden.



https://scottishsportsfutures.org.uk/shell-twilight/

https://scottishsportsfutures.org.uk/shell-twilight/
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SEPA Update: 14 Mar 2025

1. Mossmorran Hub website: SEPA Mossmorran Hub

2. Inspections:

FEP
e Joint inspection with HSE regarding mechanical integrity in December 2024.
e Project to reduce nitrogen dioxide emissions — quarterly meetings (latest February 2025).
e COMAH Inspection on Climate Change Adaptation in February 2025.
e Ongoing work regarding Enclosed Ground Flare, drainage and maintenance.
e 2024 Data return reviews ongoing.

e Existing ground flares maintenance inspection completed in September 2024.

e Switch to single ground flare processed in November 2024. Now in operation.

e Winterisation inspection completed in November 2024.

e COMAH Safety Report pre-receipt meeting attended with HSE in November 2024.
e 2024 Data return reviews ongoing.

Braefoot Bay
e FNGL COMAH Safety Report received in November 2024 and review ongoing.

SEPA also attended the Mossmorran Alert Exercise held at FEP in November 2024.

3. Complaints since last update (22 November 2024 to 14 March 2025) — Total 4
e General flaring complaints — 1
e Steam more visible due to weather conditions — 1
e Alarm audible offsite on 27 Jan — 1 (Community concern)
e FNGL Ground Flare visible — 1: Investigation ongoing

SEPA has also received a request for noise data, which we are processing.
4. Noise Monitoring

SEPA continue to operate two continuous noise monitoring stations, one at the Lochgelly water
tower and the other on farmland immediately north of the Mossmorran complex.

5. Air monitoring and website

The SEPA monitoring network data continues to be available in near real time to the public at:
Mossmorran Air Quality Network (sepa.org.uk)

The Total VOC (TVOC) data will be available shortly alongside updated FAQs. The data will be
backdated to Jan 2023.

PUBLIC



https://beta.sepa.scot/local-environmental-issues/mossmorran/

http://informatics.sepa.org.uk/MossmorranAirQualityNetwork/
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Written Submission on Expert Advisory Groups to Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Community and Safety Committee Meeting of 27th March 2025

Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Expert Advisory Group on Air Quality

[bookmark: _Hlk134692372][bookmark: _Hlk189570226][bookmark: _Hlk164948342][bookmark: _Hlk189570267](1) The Independent Air Quality Report for 2023 is still being produced with a final report expected by the end of this March by the IOM. Fife Council Protective Services is keen to see these reports turned round in quicker timescales and would welcome a Group discussion on the matter. Once finalised then this 2023 report will be circulated with an elected members briefing note. This report will also be accompanied by a two-sided leaflet summarising the content of the report in a non-technical format. These documents will be made available on the dedicated Fife Council Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay web pages. A meeting of the Expert Advisory Group on Air Quality will be convened following the publication of The Independent Air Quality Report for 2023 to progress The Independent Air Quality Report for 2024 as soon as practicable. It would be good if this could be achieved in 2024 to get us back on track to produce these reports.

[bookmark: _Hlk164949004][bookmark: _Hlk164949239]Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Progress Report 2024

(2) NK/KB to attend Environment, Transportation and Climate Change Scrutiny     Committee on Tuesday 27th May 2025 to present the above report. Thereafter it will be presented to each of the three Area Committees (Cowdenbeath, Kirkcaldy and South/West Fife Area Committee) at the earliest opportunity. Group members are therefore requested to provide the relevant information for this report by Monday 7th April 2025 to meet relevant committee deadlines. Information provided should include the number of planned and unplanned flaring incidents in 2024.









     

     








